# Public Document Pack



# MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE LONDON BOROUGH OF HAVERING Council Chamber - Town Hall 15 January 2025 (7.30 - 9.59 pm)

Present: The Mayor (Councillor Gerry O'Sullivan) in the Chair

Councillors Councillors Mandy Anderson, Ray Best, Patricia Brown,

Joshua Chapman, Keith Darvill, Osman Dervish, Brian Eagling, Gillian Ford. Oscar Ford. Jason Frost, Sarah Edwards. Laurance Garrard, James Glass, David Godwin, Martin Goode, Judith Holt, Jane Keane, Jacqueline McArdle, Paul McGeary, Trevor McKeever, Paul Middleton, Ray Morgon, Barry Mugglestone, Stephanie Nunn, Gerry O'Sullivan, Viddy Persaud. Sue Ospreav. Dilip Patel, Nisha Patel, Keith Prince, Timothy Ryan, Carol Smith, Christine Smith, Matthew Stanton, Natasha Summers, David Taylor, John Tyler, Christine Vickery, Bryan Vincent, Frankie Walker, Michael White, Reg Whitney, Julie Wilkes, Christopher Wilkins

and Graham Williamson

Around 10 Members' guests and members of the public were also present.

The Mayor advised Members and the public of action to be taken in the event of emergency evacuation of the Town Hall becoming necessary.

Reverend Ken Wylie, St Andrew's Church, Hornchurch opened the meeting with prayers.

The meeting closed with the singing of the National Anthem.

#### 54 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (agenda item 2)

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Robert Benham, John Crowder, Philippa Crowder, Robby Misir, Philip Ruck, Katharine Tumilty, Jacqueline Williams, Darren Wise and John Wood.

# 55 MINUTES (agenda item 3)

The minutes of the meeting of Council on 20 November 2024 and of the Extraordinary meeting on 4 December 2024 were as agreed as a correct record.

# 56 **DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS (agenda item 4)**

There were no disclosures of interest.

# 57 ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE MAYOR, BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL OR BY THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE (agenda item 5)

The Mayor advised that Mr Ken Hay was unfortunately unwell but hoped to be present later in the year to receive his Freedom of the Borough award.

The Mayor advised Council of his planned Civic Dinner on 31 January.

# 58 **PETITIONS (agenda item 6)**

The following petitions were received:

From Councillor Christine Smith, on behalf of Councillor Philippa Crowder concerning the condition of pavements in Links Avenue and Hockley Drive.

From Councillor Stephanie Nunn re a request for traffic calming measures in Airfield Way.

From Councillor Barry Mugglestone objecting to a planning application in Diban Avenue.

From Councillor Judith Holt re a request for further road safety measures near Hylands Primary School, Globe Road.

# 59 **RECOMMENDATIONS AND REPORTS (agenda item 7)**

Overview and Scrutiny Rules – Execeptions to the Call-in (Requisition) Procedure

As required under the Constitution, a report of the Chief Executive gave details of recent Key decisions for which exemptions from call-in had been granted and the reasons for doing so.

# The report was AGREED without division and it was RESOLVED:

That the report be noted.

# Resolution to Extend the Six Month Attendance Rule

A report of the Chief Executive asked Council to extend the Six Month Attendance Rule for Councillor Katharine Tumilty who, due to ill health, had been unable to attend meetings in recent months.

#### The report was AGREED without division and it was RESOLVED:

That Councillor Katharine Tumilty's non-attendance at meetings be approved and that she be deemed to be exempted from the requirements of Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act 1972 and, accordingly, shall continue to be a Member of the Council.

# 60 ANNUAL REPORTS OF MEMBER CHAMPIONS (agenda item 8)

The report of the Member Champion for Young People was before Council.

The following question on the report was submitted by the Conservative Group:

Following the recommendation that Council have a dedicated session to allow Havering's youth to ask questions of Cabinet, would the Member Champion agree that it would be beneficial to also have similar sessions in the overview and scrutiny sub-committees, providing our youth the chance to provide feedback to the committees on various reports?

In response, the Member Champion stated that she supported this proposal, provided appropriate safeguarding procedures were in place. She felt that any such meeting should be of value and that the progress of any recommendations made by young people should be followed.

#### 61 MEMBERS' QUESTIONS (agenda item 9)

Fourteen questions were asked and responded to. A summary, including of the supplementary questions and answers given, is attached at appendix 1 to these minutes.

# 62 MOTIONS FOR DEBATE (agenda item 10)

# A. REFUGE ACCOMMODATION (motion resubmitted from November Council meeting)

#### Motion on behalf of the Labour Group

This Council condemns violence against women and children and recognises the particular challenges of finding emergency refuge accommodation for mothers with boys over the age of 12 years old. This Council calls upon the Administration to work with refuge organisations to find solutions to the lack of available refuge places.

(Received 5/11/24, 1548)

# Amendment on behalf of the Conservative Group

This Council condemns all domestic violence and recognises the particular challenges of finding emergency refuge accommodation for mothers with boys over the age of 12 years old. This Council calls upon the Administration to work with refuge organisations to find solutions to the lack of available refuge places.

(Received 11/11/24, 1948)

# Amendment on behalf of the Havering Residents Association Group

This council condemns all domestic violence and recognises the particular challenges of finding emergency refuge accommodation for mothers with boys over the age of 12 years old. This Council calls on the Administration to lobby the Mayor of London and the government, to do more to address gaps in provision across the capital, and nationally to ensure Havering residents have access to refuge care whether in Havering or not.

(Received 5/1/24, 1942)

Following debate, the amendment by the Conservative Group was **NOT CARRIED** by 27 votes to 16 with 2 abstentions (see division 1); the amendment by the Havering Residents' Association Group was **CARRIED** by 36 votes to 9 with 0 abstentions (see division 2) and **AGREED** as the substantive motion, without division.

#### **RESOLVED:**

This council condemns all domestic violence and recognises the particular challenges of finding emergency refuge accommodation for mothers with boys over the age of 12 years old. This Council calls on the Administration to lobby the Mayor of London and the government, to do more to address gaps in provision across the capital, and nationally to ensure Havering residents have access to refuge care whether in Havering or not.

#### B. FAST FOOD OUTLETS

#### Motion on behalf of the Conservative Group

As the Administration has previously stated that they would consider adopting tougher restrictions on the opening of new fast-food outlets within a certain radius of schools, this Council calls on the Administration to commit to the commissioning of an economic impact assessment in order to understand the implications of such restrictions on the commercial viability

of small parades (including a number within the local authority's own property portfolio) ahead of any policy decision.

(Received 23/12/24, 1955)

# Amendment on behalf of the Havering Residents Association Group

As the Administration has previously stated that they would consider adopting tougher restrictions on the opening of new fast-food outlets within a certain radius of schools (as part of a whole system approach to a healthy weight alongside other public sector partners), this Council calls on the Administration to commit (in the event that such a decision is actually taken) to the commissioning of an economic impact assessment in order to understand the implications of such restrictions on the commercial viability of small parades (including a number within the local authority's own property portfolio) ahead of any policy decision, but provided that any impact assessments shall take into account all London-wide or national guidance / directions / legislation on the matter.

(Received 6/1/25, 1901)

Following debate, the amendment by the Havering Residents' Association Group was **AGREED** by 21 votes to 19 with 5 abstentions (see division 3) abstentions and **AGREED** as the substantive motion, without division.

#### **RESOLVED:**

As the Administration has previously stated that they would consider adopting tougher restrictions on the opening of new fast-food outlets within a certain radius of schools (as part of a whole system approach to a healthy weight alongside other public sector partners), this Council calls on the Administration to commit (in the event that such a decision is actually taken) to the commissioning of an economic impact assessment in order to understand the implications of such restrictions on the commercial viability of small parades (including a number within the local authority's own property portfolio) ahead of any policy decision, but provided that any impact assessments shall take into account all London-wide or national guidance / directions / legislation on the matter.

# C. SHOPLIFTING IN HORNCHURCH AND UPMINSTER TOWN CENTRES

# Motion on behalf of the Conservative Group

This Council commits to work with the Met Police, Member of Parliament and Assembly Member who are currently collaborating to counter the unacceptable levels of shoplifting in Hornchurch and Upminster Town Centres.

(Received 23/12/24, 1955)

# Amendment on behalf of the Havering Residents' Association Group

This Council commits to work with all partners to counter the unacceptable levels of shoplifting in all of Havering's shopping areas.

(Received 6/1/25, 1901)

# Amendment on behalf of the Labour Group

This Council commits to working with the Police, elected members, and all other relevant private and public organisations to counter the unacceptable levels of shoplifting in Havering.

(Received, 6/1/25, 2133)

Following debate, the amendment on behalf of the Havering Residents' Association Group was AGREED by 28 votes to 17 with 0 abstentions (see division 4) and AGREED as the substantive motion without division.

#### RESOLVED:

This Council commits to work with all partners to counter the unacceptable levels of shoplifting in all of Havering's shopping areas.

#### D. ABANDONED SUPERMARKET TROLLIES

#### Motion on behalf of the Labour Group

This Council recognises the hazards that abandoned supermarket trolleys cause to Havering's residential roadways, in its green spaces and parks, and its rivers and calls upon the Administration to consider adopting powers provided by the Environment Protection Act 1990 (Section 1990 and Schedule 4) to facilitate (at the cost of the relevant retailers) expedited removal of abandoned trolleys within the Borough.

(Received 30/12/24, 2114)

(No amendments received).

The motion on behalf of the Labour Group was **AGREED** by 43 votes to 0 with 2 abstentions (see division 5).

#### RESOLVED:

This Council recognises the hazards that abandoned supermarket trolleys cause to Havering's residential roadways, in its green spaces and parks, and its rivers and calls upon the Administration to consider adopting powers provided by the Environment Protection Act 1990 (Section 1990 and Schedule 4) to facilitate (at the cost of the relevant retailers) expedited removal of abandoned trolleys within the Borough.

63	VOTI	NC	DE	$\cap$	PD
กง	VUII	ING	ᇝ	Lυ	עאי

T , ,			44 1 1		$\sim$ .	4.1	
I DA PACARA AT V	INTINA ADA	ileinne ie	: attachad	ac annandi	ノンけへ	thaca	miniitae
The record of v	oung acc	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	allaciicu	as appendi	<b>~</b> _ 10	111030	minutes

Mayor





# FULL COUNCIL, Wednesday 15th January 2025

Appendix 1

#### **MEMBERS' QUESTIONS**

# **Library Strategies**

# 1) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Adults & Wellbeing (Councillor Gillian Ford)</u> From Councillor Keith Prince

Can the Cabinet Member outline which community trusts or voluntary groups they have approached as an alternative to run the libraries they are currently consulting on for closure?

#### **Answer**

The recent draft Library Strategy consultation asked if community groups or associations should express a desire and capacity during the consultation to take over the running of a branch library proposed for closure.

We would give serious consideration and support to help make proposals viable and deliverable.

No community groups or organisations came forward during the consultation to offer to have such a discussion. One group did wish to discuss fundraising options but did not make any offer to manage a library.

A supplementary question asked if the Cabinet Member had undertaken any proactive consultation with community groups. The Cabinet Member reiterated that no groups had come forward to manage a library, even though the consultation had shown the proposed modes by which a library could be run.

#### **Proposed Food Waste Collection**

# 2) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Environment (Councillor Barry Mugglestone)</u> From Councillor Trevor McKeever

In view of the Government position that all local authorities should implement food waste collection separate from general waste by the end of March 2026 will the Cabinet Member for the Environment summarize the Borough's implementation proposals and resident's response to the Love Food Hate Waste Campaign?

#### **Answer**

Food waste collection proposals were laid out in the recent borough-wide survey which was conducted between in October and November 2024. A report detailing the scheme, implementation and financial arrangements will be recommended for approval at cabinet on January 22<sup>nd</sup>. Once the Cabinet recommendations are agreed, officers will work with FCC (the Council's Waste Contractor) and suppliers on a procurement process for containers and vehicles, and are looking to commence the roll-out of the service from October 2025 for kerbside properties, with the roll-out to communal properties to commence in spring 2026.

Responses to the recent survey were positive with over 75% of residents indicating they would use the service. Officers will use the results of the survey to design an appropriate communications campaign and ensure that residents who need support, for example with assisted collections are helped accordingly.

The scheme will provide internal and external food caddies for residents to separate their food waste for collection which will be collected weekly.

Black sack and orange sack recycling collections will remain weekly and will be unaffected by the introduction of a new food waste collection.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked how collection vehicles would be kept clean and odour free. The Cabinet Member responded that these vehicles had not been procured as yet but would be cleaned on a regular basis.

# **Repair of Potholes**

# 3) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Environment (Councillor Barry Mugglestone)</u> <u>From Councillor Brian Eagling</u>

The Government announced funding of £1.6bn for Councils to repair potholes. Can the cabinet member confirm how much of this money has been allocated to Havering and is there a list of potholes broken down by Ward which will receive that funding to repair them.

#### **Answer**

As part of the 2024 Autumn budget the DfT announced nearly £1.6bn in funding for local highways maintenance for 2025/26.

The DfT have advised how much funding will be allocated per local authority. For Havering this will mean a total allocation of £1.082m in 2025/26. The funding is dependent upon meeting certain DfT criteria and comes with conditions.

The Council should receive a letter from the DfT sometime early in 2025 outlining the restrictions, rules and the criteria for how this funding is to be spent. The DfT have provisionally advised that this should not just cover the fixing of potholes but in maintaining all parts of highway assets including roads, bridges, streetlights and so on. This would likely mean a greater emphasis on resurfacing and planned replacement programmes.

Once this guidance is received the Council will ensure the funding allocation is spent as effectively as possible in keeping within the rules and restrictions stated. Communications as to how the funding is being used will be issued across all council channels in due course.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked which wards would receive what levels of money for pothole repairs. The Cabinet Member explained that this could not be confirmed until the criteria for expenditure had been set by the Department for Transport.

#### Alternative Revenue Income for Libraries

# 4) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Adults & Wellbeing (Councillor Gillian Ford)</u> From Councillor Keith Prince

Can the Cabinet Member set out what other commercial activities the Council has explored to generate a revenue income for the libraries they are currently consulting on for closure?

#### **Answer**

The library service is always looking to maximise income through room lettings and other commercial activity.

A recent example of this is partnering with Tapestry who will hire rooms on a permanent basis at Rainham library to provide essential services to older people in the south of the borough not currently served by Tapestry services. They will also deliver the community hub in Rainham.

The Citizens Advice Bureau are another example of a commercial let of space within Romford Library.

Consideration is being given to space within existing libraries for other commercial opportunities. However, this is linked to the larger libraries that have space to accommodate such opportunities.

Council wide, opportunities are always being explored to maximise income to the Council, whether this be through fees and charges or commercial opportunities. There are already commercial lettings being developed as part of existing Regeneration programmes which support scheme viability and delivery of affordable homes.

The main issue is we cannot balance the budget as things stand and need to take out a £85m capitalisation direction next year. Any of the funding we have available and any income opportunities must offset against existing statutory service pressures in the first instance. We are unable to prioritise libraries over and above the other services we're reporting shortfalls and financial pressures against.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked for detail of income generation targets for libraries and what other revenue opportunities were available apart from room hire. The Cabinet Member responded that some opportunities were being worked on currently and details would be supplied to Members in due course.

#### Lift Defects on the New Green Estate

# 5) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Housing & Property (Councillor Paul McGeary)</u> <u>From Councillor Matthew Stanton</u>

Will the Cabinet Member confirm how many lift defects there have been on the New Green development since occupation and whether this number of defects are proportionate to other similar developments with lifts?

#### **Answer**

Thank you for your question.

The New Green development was handed over to LBH on 28 February 2023.

According to our defect reporting management protocol system there have been a total of 10 reported lift defects from February 2023 to date.

The blocks affected during this period were:

- Damselfly Court
- Levin Court
- Masterton Court
- Silverfern Court
- Brooksmouth Court
- Goldendock Court

Defects were remedied by the contractor (KONE), during this period as part of their contractual warrant period. The Council is now responsible for lifts by maintenance contractor (Precision Lifts) who presently undertake the planned/preventative work to all the lifts at New Green. The number of defects is in line with new lift installations.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked if the number of defects reported to date was in line with similar blocks. The Cabinet Member felt that these numbers were in line with those expected for new lift installations generally.

# Recycling and Fly Tipping in Harold Wood Ward

# 6) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Environment (Councillor Barry Mugglestone)</u> From Councillor Martin Goode

Can the cabinet member confirm when the recycling bring banks in Harold Wood will be removed and please advise on actions to be taken by the council to catch the perpetrators of fly tipping on this area.

#### **Answer**

Officers have been liaising with the East London Waste Authority, who hold the contract for all the recycling bring banks in the borough. Officers are aiming to remove these as part of a borough-wide programme of removal, now that the majority of the materials form part of the household recycling service. There are

contractual matters between ELWA and their contractor, Biffa, to resolve prior to the removal programme being confirmed.

The Council continues to prosecute those who are responsible for fly-tipping where evidence can be found, I encourage residents to report all incidents so they can be investigated accordingly.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked if the Cabinet Member if the Cabinet Member felt that bottle banks encouraged flytipping and that they should be removed. The Cabinet Member agreed that bottle banks did cause flytipping problems.

# **Condition of Local Authority Housing Stock**

# 7) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Housing & Property (Councillor Paul McGeary)</u> <u>From Councillor Joshua Chapman</u>

Can the Cabinet Member for Housing please outline what proactive steps he is taking to ensure Havering's local authority housing stock remains in good condition?

#### Answer

Based on the English Housing Survey data released this week, Havering has the second lowest number of homes in London not meeting the Decent Homes standard for both the private sector and Council homes.

All council properties are subject to a maximum 5-year rolling stock condition survey programme.

This information is used to shape the HRA 30-year Business Plan and Planned Works programme.

Steps have been taken to procure long-term contracts to ensure ongoing and consistent delivery of Planned and Responsive programmes, such as the 10-year Repairs contract with Mears, and the 10+ year contract for Heating with K & T (Sureserve).

The asset data allows works to be delivered pro-actively, to maintain homes at the Decent Homes standard but not renew elements prematurely.

The preventative approach is also seen in two recently procured contracts; the 6 – year Gutter and Drainage contract, and the 7-year External and Communal Decorations contract.

The Business Plan, reviewed and approved by Cabinet annually, also has flexibility to address any unforeseen issues with the Housing stock, changes in regulations or advances in best-practice.

It is our priority to ensure Council tenants and leaseholders live in good quality, safe and comfortable homes. The programmes and projects mentioned are just some of the work taking place to ensure we continue to deliver on this commitment.

Over the next five years Havering plan to make an investment of approximately £260 million in our existing homes.

A supplementary question asked what were the Council's current and planned social value priorities. The Cabinet Member replied that he wished to get as much as possible out of social value. Lists of completed and existing programmes such as careers support from Mears were available. Regular meetings were held with contractors to plan social value expenditure going forward.

# Borough's Bed & Breakfast Elimination Plan

# 8) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Climate Change & Housing Need (Councillor Natasha Summers)</u>

# From Councillor Keith Darvill

Will the Cabinet Member for Housing Need provide details of how the Council will implement its Bed & Breakfast elimination plan for those in need of temporary accommodation.

#### **Answer**

Like all councils with families in hotel accommodation Havering is required to submit an action plan to MHCLG to set out how it intends to reduce the numbers of households in hotels. Our action plan includes the following actions:

Havering has an action plan to support reducing households in both hotels and nightly let accommodation, which is monitored through the temporary accommodation board meetings. Below are an example of actions;

- Regeneration development of the new 74 unit family welcome centre, Harold Hill
- Buyback of 80 ex-council properties to provide temporary accommodation
- Partnering with private equity groups to purchase between 150 and 400 properties in the open market
- Leasing of refurbished for office to residential conversions bringing in 55 units
- Ringfencing properties freed up by downsizers from council properties for people in temporary accommodation more than 6 years
- Over 55 plan for people who are accepted as homeless can get rapid access to our sheltered schemes
- Pay to stay scheme incentives for families evicting their children to keep them in the home supporting with financial stress for the additional burden of keeping them at home
- Modular housing scheme Waterloo Road Estate meanwhile use for 18 unit scheme
- Using Royal Jubilee Court, Romford as a hostel for homeless families

The council continues to do all we can to reduce and stop the use of expensive temporary accommodation such as hotels and bed and breakfasts. However, like boroughs across the country – Havering is experiencing a housing crisis. Therefore we have been forced to rely on hotels etc. to house homeless individuals and families, due to the chronic shortage of housing and unprecedented demand on housing stocks.

A supplementary question asked what the Council was doing to ensure a targeted response to families with young children in bed and breakfast accommodation and that their time in such accommodation was minimised. The Cabinet Member responded that that the Council was trying to reduce the numbers of people housed in hotels and the proposals for several conversions of offices to residential accommodation.

# **Development of Green Spaces**

# 9) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Regeneration (Councillor Graham Williamson)</u> <u>From Councillor David Taylor</u>

Can the Administration please confirm whether or not it is considering the disposal for development of green spaces around the Borough which are not formally designated-park land but maybe informally used as such?

#### **Answer**

The Council is not currently considering any development proposals on parks land.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked if any such discussions had taken place with central Government. The Cabinet Member confirmed that no such discussions were taking place at present.

# **Road Safety Measures Proximate to Hylands School**

# 10) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Environment (Councillor Barry Mugglestone)</u> From Councillor Jane Keane

When will arrangements for the enhanced attendance of Traffic Enforcement Officers be implemented to the roads surrounding Hylands School (including Globe Road, Granger Way and Francombe Gardens) with the purpose of deterring inconsiderate, and in many cases dangerous, parking and thus reducing the increasing risk of accidents and personal injury?

#### **Answer**

Thank you Councillor Keane for your question.

I would advise that all schools across the Borough receive regular enforcement patrols during drop off and pick times.

It was agreed in December 2024 that Francombe Gardens would receive some additional patrols, where possible, due to parking issues connected to Frances Bardsley School.

Records show that officers patrolled Francombe Gardens a total of 13 times in December, with 1 Penalty Charge being served.

Globe Road had 4 patrols during December with zero Penalties served and Granger Way had 9 patrols with 4 Penalties issued.

Officers will continue to patrol these 3 locations more regularly during January 2025, subject to staff resource.

It is of course the responsibility of drivers to follow the parking restrictions that are already in place and to behave responsibly.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked how many meetings the Cabinet Member had held with the Borough Commander on these issues. The Cabinet Member responded that it was the Leader who held meetings with the Borough Commander.

# **Social Value Impact Report**

# 11) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Adults & Wellbeing (Councillor Gillian Ford)</u> <u>From Councillor Jason Frost</u>

At the November meeting of Full Council, the Administration gave an undertaking to produce a Social Value Impact Report. Can the relevant Cabinet Member please provide an update to members on this?

#### **Answer**

At the November meeting of Council, I did state that producing a Social Value Impact Report would be investigated but this was in relation to procurement rather than Warm Spaces. I can report that an officer is now in place who will aim to maximise social value benefits to the borough, something that the Administration is very committed to.

(No supplementary question).

# **Traffic Enforcement in Mildmay Road**

# 12) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Environment (Councillor Barry Mugglestone)</u> <u>From Councillor Viddy Persaud</u>

Would the Cabinet Member for the Environment please explain why the camera enforcing the one-way traffic restriction in Mildmay Road has been removed?

#### **Answer**

Council Officers monitor all existing Moving Traffic Contravention (MTC) cameras to determine sites of both good and poor compliance. Where Penalty Charge Notice (PCN) issuance is low this is a good indication of good compliance for a restriction. Where a camera has a high level of compliance over a period of months, it may be considered for relocation to another area where there is a greater need for a camera. This is the case for the one-way MTC camera in Mildmay Road.

This approach has been adopted due to the significant purchase costs of the cameras. Officers will continue to monitor and if issues were to arise again, Officers can relocate a camera to any location where there is low compliance.

A supplementary question asked who the Cabinet Member had consulted on the removal of the camera. The Cabinet Member clarified that officers did not consult when cameras were removed.

# **Maintenance of Drains in Wennington**

# 13) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Environment (Councillor Barry Mugglestone)</u> <u>From Councillor Jacqueline McArdle</u>

Can the Cabinet Member for the Environment give a commitment to securing a long-term resolution to the historic problem of blocked drains in Wennington caused by a lack of maintenance, not at the street end, but in and around the discharge areas which are located on lands held by private individuals?

#### **Answer**

Since 2022 all gullies in the borough have been cleaned on a yearly basis. We are aware that between cleans blockages can arise and we therefore address known "hotspots" more frequently.

Since August 2022 an additional 36 gullies along and near to Wennington Road have been cleaned (in addition to the annual cleans). Two damaged gullies and gully connection pipes have been replaced. Additionally, another repair order has recently been raised for a gully and pipe along Wennington Road.

Where there are drainage issues on private land away from the highway our powers and responsibilities are more complex. The Council will work to identify drainage issues and lobby to resolve them but do not have the power to go onto private land and take action ourselves.

The Council is aware of issues in the private field near to Eastwood Drive and is working with the landowner and the Environment Agency, to resolve these. Additionally, the Council has lobbied Network Rail to de-silt one of their railway culverts along Wennington Road, southwest of the cottages between numbers 1 and 16. Works will be undertaken here soon.

<u>A supplementary question</u> asked if the Cabinet Member could commit to try and secure funding to clear blockages. The Cabinet Member confirmed that officers would look to try and secure funding.

# **Heating Repairs for Local Authority Housing**

# 14) <u>To the Cabinet Member for Housing & Property (Councillor Paul McGeary)</u> <u>From Councillor Dilip Patel</u>

Can the Cabinet Member for Housing confirm what is the average lead time for heating repairs for HRA tenants?

#### **Answer**

Between April to December 2024, 4,667 heating repairs were carried out to our HRA properties.

For almost all priorities we have achieved over a 90% rate of first-time fix with 4,334 of 4,667 repairs being reported as completed first time.

Of the 4.667 calls received:

- 114 were completed as 4 hour emergencies and 99.1% of these were completed first time. The average response time was 3 hours and 4 minutes.
- 1,080 calls were given a 1 day priority and 96% of these were completed within the first visit. The average response time was 16 hours and 26 minutes.
- 1,704 calls were given a 3 day priority and 93.5% of these were completed on the first visit. The average response time was 1 day, 3 hours and 43 minutes.
- 1,769 calls were given a 7 day priority and 92.9% were completed first time. The average response time was 2 days, 11 hours and 9 minutes.

There are some instances where boiler or system repairs are more complex i.e. a small leak from a heating pipe within the fabric of the building is not always easy to resolve first time, or, boilers that are beyond repair and require replacement, these examples obviously do have an impact the first-time fix statistic, which is reflected in the above percentages.

A supplementary question asked if the Cabinet Member thought it was acceptable that an 85 year old resident should be left without heating for nearly a month.

Voting record

Appendix 2

					Cilai
DIVISION NUMBER:	1	2	3	4	5
The Mayor (Councillor Gerry O'Sullivan) The Deputy Mayor [Concillor Sue Ospreay]	×	> >	•	•	> >
CONSERVATIVE GROUP (17)					
Cllr Robert Benham	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
Clir Ray Best	•	<b>Y</b>	X	X	•
Cllr Joshua Chapman	· ·	<b>y</b>	X	×	<b>y</b>
Cllr Osman Dervish Cllr Jason Frost	~	>	×	×	>
Clir Judith Holt	~	, ,	×	×	` >
Clir Jackie McArdle	~	~	×	×	~
Clir Dilip Patel	~	>	×	×	>
Cllr Nisha Patel	~	>	×	×	<b>&gt;</b>
Cllr Viddy Persaud	~	>	×	×	0
Cllr Keith Prince	~	>	×	×	>
Cllr Timothy Ryan	~	>	×	×	>
Cllr Carol Smith	~	>	×	×	>
Cllr David Taylor	~	>	×	×	>
Cllr Christine Vickery	~	>	×	×	>
Cllr Damian White	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
Cllr Michael White	~	>	×	×	>
HAVERING RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION GROUP (23 + 2)	^	^	^	^	^
Cllr John Crowder	A	Α	A	A	Α
Cllr Philippa Crowder Cllr Sarah Edwards	A ×	Α •	A	A	A
Clir Saran Edwards Clir Gillian Ford	×	~	~	~	~
Clir Oscar Ford	×	~	~	~	~
Clir Laurance Garrard	×	~	~	~	•
Clir James Glass	×	~	~	~	~
Cllr David Godwin	×	>	~	~	>
Clir Paul McGeary	×	~	~	~	~
Cllr Paul Middleton	×	>	~	~	>
Cllr Robby Misir	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
Cllr Raymond Morgon	×	>	~	~	>
Cllr Barry Mugglestone	×	>	>	<b>&gt;</b>	0
Cllr Stephanie Nunn	×	>	>	>	>
Cllr Christine Smith	×	>	~	~	>
Cllr Natasha Summers	×	>	~	~	>
Cllr Bryan Vincent	X	~	~	~	~
Cllr Reg Whitney	X	<b>V</b>	<b>V</b>	•	~
Cllr Julie Wilkes	X	•	•	•	•
Cllr Christopher Wilkins Cllr Jacqueline Williams	X A	A	A	A	A
Cllr Graham Williamson	×	\ \	~	~	×
Clir John Wood	Ā	A	A	A	A
LABOUR GROUP (8)					
Clir Mandy Anderson	×	×	×	~	>
Clir Pat Brown	×	×	0	~	>
Cllr Keith Darvill	×	×	×	~	>
Cllr Jane Keane	×	×	0	~	>
Cllr Trevor McKeever	X	×	0	~	>
Cllr Matthew Stanton	×	×	0	~	~
	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
Cllr Katharine Tumilty		×	0	~	<b>&gt;</b>
	×	^			
Cllr Katharine Tumilty	×				
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling	0	×	×	×	>
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode	0	×	×	×	>
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling	0	×			
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2)	O	× × A	A	A	A
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2) Councillor Philip Ruck	O A	<b>X X</b> A A	A A	A A	A
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2)	O	× × A	A	A	A
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2) Councillor Philip Ruck CouncillorJohn Tyler	O	X X A	A	A	A
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2) Councillor Philip Ruck CouncillorJohn Tyler  TOTALS  V = YES	O	X X A A	A A v	A A •	A A
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2) Councillor Philip Ruck CouncillorJohn Tyler  TOTALS  V = YES X = NO	O	X X A A • •	A A 21 19	A A	A A 43 0
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2) Councillor Philip Ruck CouncillorJohn Tyler  TOTALS  V = YES  X = NO O = ABSTAIN/NO VOTE	O A A O 16 27 2	X X A A Y 36 9	A A v 21 19 5	A A A • 28 17 0	A A
Cllr Katharine Tumilty Cllr Frankie Walker  EAST HAVERING RESIDENTS' GROUP (3) Cllr Brian Eagling Cllr Martin Goode Cllr Darren Wise  RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION INDEPENDENT GROUP (2) Councillor Philip Ruck CouncillorJohn Tyler  TOTALS  V = YES X = NO	O	X X A A • •	A A 21 19	A A	A A 43 0

